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Peru’s internal armed conflict lasted twenty years (1980-2000). The Truth and
Reconciliation Commission (TRC)1 found that 69,280 people were killed in hostilities
between, on the one hand, the Maoist movement, the Shining Path, and the leftist Túpac
Amaru Revolutionary Movement, and, on the other, the armed forces and self-defence
committees. The rural population was the most severely affected as rural inhabitants
accounted for 79% of the fatalities, of whom 75% spoke Quechua or another indigenous
language, and 56% came from areas with economies oriented towards agriculture. The
TRC attributed 55.5% of crimes to non-State actors, especially the Shining Path. The
remaining 44.5% fell under actions conducted by State armed forces and self-defence
committees.
This essay will provide an overview of the Peruvian process of reparations and
prosecutions after serious human rights violations, focusing on aspects yet to be
implemented. I argue that the current legislative framework, along with practical
resource conditions, are either undermining or even blocking the potential of
prosecutions and reparations – in the form of accountability and redress respectively to consolidate transitional justice in Peru.
I have focused on reparations and prosecutions since they were extensively
recommended and perceived by the TRC as being crucial to fulfil the transitional justice
and reconciliation efforts that the TRC initiated. Additionally, many Peruvians consider
the fight against impunity as crucial; indeed reparations and prosecutions are understood
as intertwined in the struggle for transitional justice in Peru.
Reparations
The TRC, in the recommendations section of its Final Report (2003),2 suggested the
implementation of what was called a ‘Full Plan of Reparations’, designed to help to heal
the injuries inflicted by the violence, prevent a repetition of the past and foster the
necessary conditions for reconciliation.3 Even though an important share of the
recommendations on reparations – modalities, beneficiaries, mechanisms, etc. - made by
the TRC have been implemented by the Peruvian State, there have been some setbacks
in this implementation that have greatly affected the transitional justice process in Peru.
Moreover, as the TRC warned,4 the success of reparations policies depends on the
existence of strong political will, especially from the government, which is precisely
what has been lacking in recent years.
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In order to follow up and implement the recommendations of the TRC, the Peruvian
Council on Reparations was established in 2005 to register individual victims and
collective beneficiaries on the Unique Victims Registry.5 While the registry is growing,
there are nevertheless pending tasks including the strengthening of the reparations
programs and allocation of resources towards it.6
Thus, the Registry has endured budgetary cuts, which have partially been compensated
for by civil society.7 Subsequently, the process of determining beneficiaries who can be
added to the registry of victims has slowed down. These factors and others have led to a
growing distrust, particularly among victims and human rights organizations, in the
government’s commitment to paying compensations for human rights abuses.
The TRC also called for collective reparations. The government has interpreted these as
initiatives related to the restoration of communities’ basic services and productive
communal infrastructure. These initiatives have been entirely oriented towards
community development,8 and have been used to compensate for the lack of basic
services. This distorts the nature of reparations as there is no direct link between the
damages caused by armed violence and the projects undertaken as collective
reparations, especially when one bears in mind that the communities have not had the
chance to identify community needs nor to chose the most appropriate reparations
projects.9
In terms of the legal framework that lays out Peru’s reparations plan, the exclusion of
members of subversive organizations such as the Shining Path from the possibility of
receiving reparations10 is controversial.11 Indeed, the Inter-American Court of Human
Rights (IACHR) has obliged states to provide reparations to redress state wrongdoings
regardless of victim’s participation in subversive movements.12 Peru’s legislation has
therefore unfairly distinguished victims who ‘deserve’ to see redress from others from
those who do not. Some sectors within the Peruvian government consider it unthinkable
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to grant reparations to those victims involved in subversion and even propose Peru’s
withdrawal from the IACHR’s jurisdiction.13
Reparations in the form of health and education began in 2009. Barriers to the effective
implementation of these included victims’ health insurance membership, minimum
cover, medical personnel’s lack of information on reparations, and a pending
scholarship program. However, a mental health policy prioritising the victims of armed
violence was adopted and university vacancies for terrorism victims were created.14
Furthermore, reparations legislation considers only rape victims and excludes the
victims of other forms of sexual violence.15 This is inconsistent with the domestic
implementation of the International Criminal Court Statute, which includes a range of
sexual crimes. Given the nature of sexual violence,16 women additionally are reluctant
to be included in the United Victims Registry because it explicitly identifies them as
rape survivors.17 The Reparations Council has so far failed to address this issue.
The granting of reparations holds particular importance in Peru’s transitional justice
process insofar as they are perceived as the Peruvian state’s answer to the sorrow of
those who were most severely affected during the internal hostilities. Reparations
constitute a means to include an important sector of the Peruvian population which has
been politically excluded for centuries. That reparations are connected with
prosecutions can be understood by reference to the principle whereby serious human
rights violations, which qualify as international crimes, generate the obligation to
provide monetary and non-monetary reparations to the victims.
Prosecution
In investigating the period of 1980-2000, the TRC identified structural problems as
underlying causes of judicial inefficiency.18 This situation was worsened after the selfcoup d’état by the former president Alberto Fujimori in 1992 whereby the executive
branch of power intervened and took over control of the Judiciary and Parliament.19
Two self-amnesty laws exemplified the problematic of the Peruvian judiciary during
this period.20 The 2001 IACHR ruling on Barrios Altos21 concluded that provisions
13
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designed to eliminate responsibility - i.e. the amnesty laws are not admissible - since
they would prevent the punishment of perpetrators of grave human rights violations
such as torture, extrajudicial execution and enforced disappearance.22 The IACHR
declared that the amnesty lacked legal effect23 and, due to the scope of this finding,24 the
victims of the Barrios Altos massacre were finally able to access the judiciary.
Eight years later, one can identify a double outcome of the overturning of the amnesty
law in Peru. While Peruvian judicial actors have condemned State and non-State leaders
for international crimes, there are still an overwhelming number of pending cases.
Abimael Guzmán and other Shining Path leaders were condemned for acts of
terrorism25 in 2006. The judicial bench, upholding the TRC’s findings, found them
responsible for serious violations of international humanitarian law since they breached
minimum standards in the conduct of hostilities. 26
Former President Alberto Fujimori’s trial, beginning in December of 2007, raised
international attention as evinced by several amicus curiae.27 Fujimori was found guilty
as an indirect perpetrator, using the state apparatus for the Barrios Altos and La
Cantuta28 massacres whose direct perpetrators were members of the paramilitary group
Colina. The Supreme Court qualified those massacres as crimes against humanity
because of their systematic nature.29 Arguably, the success of the Fujimori case
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corresponds to the heightened international attention, which leant momentum to the
Peruvian prosecution. International interest stemmed from Fujimori’s status as a former
President, a mastermind of criminal state machinery, and therefore a perpetrator of
crimes characterized by huge asymmetry between the victims and the State. This
international interest is consistent with the relatively recent tendency to bring sitting or
former heads of states to justice, accused of international crimes, across the world. What
Fujimori’s trial and condemn shall mean for other prosecutions in Peru is a clear
message of zero tolerance for impunity. The logical conclusion is that if the highest
element of a criminal organization is condemned, the lower echelons should experience
the same fate.
Nevertheless, most of the cases investigated by the TRC and recommended for
prosecution remain stalled in the judiciary. This is despite the TRC’s suggested
establishment of a criminal subsystem specializing in cases of human rights violation.30
The Office of the Ombudsman has identified some underlying factors that have
impeded lower level prosecutions: lack of consolidation of the aforementioned
subsystem, which was established in 2004; the complexity of cases; excessive workload
and; inadequate investigatory strategies.31 The lack of cooperation from the armed
forces and the non-enforcement of arrest warrants are also obstacles.32 In 2008, bills on
new amnesties and presidential pardons33 and some judicial decisions have clouded the
situation. For example, cases decided by the National Criminal Chamber – which
handles cases of serious violations of human rights rather than the to date
unconsolidated subsystem – in the last two years have ended in absolutory judgments,
due to the exoneration of the responsibility of superiors, a very high and formalistic
evidentiary threshold and rejection of the accuracy of the investigations conducted by
the TRC.34 A contextual factor that may partially explain this situation is the existence
of some cases of serious human rights violations committed by State agents during the
first term (1985-1990) of the current Peruvian President Alan García.35
In order for prosecutions of human rights abuses associated with the 1980-2000 conflict
in Peru to proceed, it is vital to strengthen the judicial subsystem specializing in human
rights, to implement a system for the protection of witnesses and victims and their next
of kin and to provide them with sufficient economic resources and training. To a great
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extent, these necessary steps have not been adopted due to a lack of political will by the
current administration to implement a timely and effective judicial policy.
In order to more realistically handle the overwhelming backload of cases related to the
1980- 2000 conflict, a selective approach to justice should not be dismissed. If such an
approach were taken, cases to be dealt with first could be selected according to criteria
including the dimension of atrocities, the impact on the communities and elapsed time
since the crime. This does not entail excluding victims from the processes of justice.
Instead, it requires the creation of a feasible and progressive timetable for prosecution.
The current alternative, the simultaneous handling of all the cases suggested by the
TRC, could weaken the transitional justice process, particularly given the multitude of
obstacles, including serious lack of political will, currently facing prosecution for
human rights violations during Peru’s conflict.
Conclusion
When it comes to reparations and prosecutions after serious human rights violations in
Peru, inconsistencies in the legal framework and lack of resources have greatly
complicated the transitional justice process since the TRC. This becomes more complex
as new cases related to Peru’s armed conflict have recently been uncovered.
Accordingly, certain legislative changes grounded in international law along with the
necessary state funding are cornerstones to get Peru’s transitional justice back on track.
These changes logically demand strong political will from the government, which has
regrettably been lacking from the current administration.
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